
As I write this message, I am sitting 

in a rocking chair on my porch 

looking   out  at  Crawford  Lake.  In  

the    distance,    I    see   two    loons  

swimming and enjoying this 

beautiful summer day. 

 

In a similar manner, I enjoyed the 

DoDDS Reunion. It was absolutely 

fantastic! Harry Stine and his 

committee did an excellent job once 

again. At the Reunion, I was able to 

visit with friends I had not seen in 

years as well as to do some 

networking related to critical 

AOSHS issues. Thanks to Kelley 

Germaine, our technologist, the 

annual meeting was informative. 

The PowerPoint presentation gave 

every board member the opportunity 

to provide the membership with 

pertinent information. Stephen 

Abbott , outgoing treasurer, gave the     

                                                 

figures related to average monthly 

operating costs and the average 

monthly income. If things keep 

going the way they have been, it is 

just a matter of time before we are 

insolvent. Life members have 

overwhelmingly responded to my 

request for giving annually. This 

must continue for the organization to 

function as the archive of the 

D o D D S  m e m o r a b i l i a  a n d 

documents. Nancy Bresell worked 

with others to reactivate our donor 

recognition program, which I 

introduced at the DoDDS Reunion 

XXIX July 26, 2017.  The first year 

of this program will end at Reunion 

XXX on July 19, 2018. Make sure 

you read the article that gives the 

details of this new program to which 

we have received approximately 

$10,000 already!  Wow! 

 

Kay Galloway has information on 

including AOSHS in your estate 

p l a n n i n g .  S h e  i s  q u i t e 

knowledgeable on the subject. She 

has been presenting information on 

estate planning throughout her local 

communities.  She  will   be  glad  to    

                                                     

help any of you if you are interested. 

 

Speaking of membership, Doug 

Kelsey, Asst. Treasurer, continues to 

work with his committee to obtain 

contact information on former 

members. The names will be 

published on a regular basis. Please 

look at his article and help us contact 

some of the members who are 

missing in retirement!  On the flip 

side of former members, Jill 

Abbott , outgoing membership chair, 

has kept monthly records on dues-

paying members (not Life), Life 

members, and new members. 

 

Tom Smith, Vice President, 

continually reminds members that 

AOSHS is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit 

organization, therefore, all donations 

are tax deductible if you itemize 

your tax return. That alone is a big 

help when you donate.  As I think 

about your donations, I also think 

about our expenditures. Bob 

Germaine, our financial advisor, 

analyzes all monies, income and 

expenses.   He   works   closely  with  

the treasurer and assistant treasurer. 
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Bob has an article that you should 

not miss entitled, ñDid you know 

this about AOSHS?ò 

 

At last we have actual bricks and 

paversé.  Oh, how wonderful! A 

big thanks to Dee Edwards and 

Chris Kyrios  along with the work 

of Monica Tiller  and Ron 

Harrison ! We had bricks at the 

Reunion and many are on the walls 

in the AOSHS Office in Wichita. 

This is a dream come true, but 

guess what? We will not have 

enough wall space to accommodate 

all the bricks and pavers. As a 

result, we may have to look at the 

digital aspects of displaying bricks 

and pavers.  One benefit is that you 

will be able to view these things at 

anytime. A digital memorial 

program may be inevitable! 

 

Our legacy and history are very 

important. The famous Black Books 

have been maintained by our 

outgoing Historian, Lani Allanson-

Donoho. These books are on the 

websi te and they prov ide 

information on the history of 

American Overseas Schools and 

AOSHS, chronicles of AOSHS 

accomplishments, and lists of past 

presidents and board members; 

current, past, life, and charter 

members; and school locations 

maintained by Les Burch. 

 

Have you seen our website lately? 

Pete Lundrigan just transferred our 

site to a new server.  Between 

Kelley Germaine and Pete our site 

is constantly being upgraded.  Take 

a minute and go to www.aoshs.org 

and you will see what I mean! 

 

Some members and nonmembers 

had the opportunity to meet Monica 

Ti l ler ,  AOSHS Operat ions 

Manager,    at    the    Reunion.  She  

has been an extremely supportive 

employee. If  you have  any 

questions or concerns about 

AOSHS issues, please do not 

hesitate to contact her by phone at  

(316)265-6837 or email at 

aoshsoffice@sbcglobal.net. 

 

Within my message I have alluded 

to various board members who will 

be leaving. We hate to see them go 

and we will certainly miss them. 

You will not believe it but we were 

able to get replacements for each 

departing board member. Ron 

Harrison will replace Stephen 

Abbott as treasurer. You remember 

Ron worked as the archives 

manager in a part time position in 

our Wichita Office. Linda 

C o n n e l l y  o u r  A O S H S 

representative in Hawaii has been 

working membership issues for 

more than six years. She will 

replace Jil l  Abbott as the 

membership/memories chairperson. 

Rebecca Dunn, a life member, will 

assume the historian responsibilities 

of Lani Allanson-Donoho . 

 

One of the AOSHS highlights of the 

a n n u a l  m e e t i n g  w a s  t h e 

announcement of Mrs. Denise 

Smith as the Volunteer of the Year! 

She has worked not only in the 

AOSHS office every September for 

the last eight years but also at the 

Reunion raffle table with her 

husband Tom Smith. Denise is a 

valuable asset to our organization 

and we applaud her volunteerism! 

 

Mr. Tom Brady , Director of 

DoDEA, spoke at the reunion and 

made promising comments about 

looking  into  providing   support  to   

                                                      

our efforts of maintaining the 

legacy of the American Overseas 

Schools. We are excited about 

working    with    Mr.    Brady    and  

Dr. Linda Curtis , Principal Deputy 

Director    and   Associate   Director  

of Academics. 

 

In closing let me thank all of you 

f o r  y o u r  d o n a t i o n s  a n d 

contributions to AOSHS. It is up to 

us to keep our legacy alive. With 

the hard work of the board members 

and volunteers, and with your 

support, I know we can do it! 
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MEMBERSHIP DATABASE INITIATIVE   

DOUG KELSEY, Membership Database Committee Chairman  

Although some progress was made at the DoDDS 

Reunion in late July, the results were less than a 5% 

success rate.  Coupled with the efforts of Mayme 

Crawford , Lani Allanson-Donoho, Dee Edwards and 

Linda Connelly to contact former members, we have 

made some progress in attempting to reach more than 

1500 former members.  The names that follow this brief 

article are the first half of the 600 names that last had 

contact with AOSHS prior to 2002.  The other 300 

names whose last contact was prior to 2002 will be 

published in the next Quarterly. 

 

We are certain our membership knows many of these 

former DoDDS colleagues.  An email address, a 

telephone number or a physical mailing address will  

help. At the Reunion, many folks knew where a former  

member was living, possibly a state or a city, but unless 

we have contact information, it does not help.  We are 

respectfully requesting you send us contact information 

for those that you know on the list. 

 

You may send it to Monica Tiller at AOSHS, 704 W. 

Douglas Ave., Wichita, KS 67203, email her at 

aoshsoffice@sbcglobal.net or call her at 316-265-6837. 

 

Thank you for your assistance in our efforts to 

strengthen AOSHS. 
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Adams Earlene FPO AP 

Aeillo Cheryl APO AP 

Akagi Ortrud Gresham OR 

Akers Margaret Soquel CA 

Albrecht  Patricia Fresno CA 

Alden Alice Cupertino CA 

Almendras Nancy FPO AP 

Andrews Candace Austin TX 

Annen Marilyn Alexandria VA 

Antrobus Fred Port Ludlow WA 

Armstrong Julia Streator IL  

Armstrong Mary APO AE 

Arnaiz  Della Springfield VA 

Ashley Marilyn Bell CA 

Asmir  Edmund El Paso TX 

Atkins Jo Allen Oklahoma City OK 

Aucker Ruth Sarasota FL 

Baccaro Katherine Sierra Vista AZ 

Baker Robert Roswell GA 

Baker Verna Lancaster CA 

Barfield Ruth CO Springs CO 

Barkman Elizabeth Palm Springs CA 

Bartholomew Dick Laguna Beach CA 

Bauer Richard Gloucester MA 

Becke Della Crosslake MN 

Benoit Carol Mountain View CA 

Bentley Thomas Thomaston GA 

Berg Myrna APO AE 

Bernard Ronald Green Bay WI 

Bernstein Diane   

Bernstein Sandra Ocala FL 

Berry  Debby APO AP 

Bisgrove Patricia Montvale VA 

Bishop Lea Derby KS 

Bisland Beverly Huntington Stn NY 

Bissell Robert Fairfield CA 

Black Jane APO AE 

Blais Lois Houston TX 

Bodmer Ada B. Redlands CA 

Boisvert Peter West Chester PA 

Bonaccorsi Mary Woodbury CT 

Boone Andrea Yukon OK 

Bowers Yvonne Madison AL 

Boyd Mary Greensboro NC 

Bradley Charlene Jensen Beach FL 

Brawford  Hugh Blaine WA 

Bridges Elizabeth Somersworth NH 

Brinkman  Colette San Jose CA 


